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Tax Levy, Town-wide 3,028,162,799 .1475/$100 4,466,544

Penalties 1,304

4,467,848 4,467,848

Discoveries 52,920,678 78,038

Abatements: (1,386,827) (1,771)

Penalties: 20 76,287

Adjusted Valuation/Levy at 6/30/09 3,079,696,650 4,544,135 4,544,135

 

Uncollected taxes at 6/30/09

Real Property 12,186.18

Personal Property 1,152.17

Penalties 53.48

DMV  2,746.06

Total Uncollected  16,137.89

Total Collected at 6/30/09 4,527,997.67

Collection rate at 6/30/09 99.64%



DRAFT

TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

August 5, 2009
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room of the Nags Head Municipal Complex located at 5401 South Croatan Highway at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, August 5, 2009.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Renée Cahoon; Mayor Pro Tem Anna Sadler; 




Comr. Wayne Gray; Comr. Doug Remaley; and Comr. Bob Oakes

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Interim Town Manager Cliff Ogburn; Town Attorney John Leidy; Wayne Byrum; Tom Gilliam; Butch Osborne; Ralph Barile; Tim Wilson; Angela Welsh; Kelly Wyatt; Dabni Shelton; Dave Clark;  Roberta Thuman; Eddie Goodrich; Roc Sansotta; Delores/Gerald Nichols; Andy Deel; John Ratzenberger; Debbie Moore; Jim Kenny; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Cahoon called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.  A moment of silent meditation was followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.

ADOPTION OF AGENDA 

MOTION:   Comr. Remaley made a motion to adopt the August 5th agenda with the following amendments:

Move item #12 (Bylaws for Jennette's Pier Advisory Committee) from Consent Agenda to Item #20A

Move item #29 (Town Manager Search Request For Proposal) to Item #33A

The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE 
AUDIENCE RESPONSE - DELORES NICHOLS

Delores Nichols, South Nags Head property owner; asked the Town to release the right-of-way on Surfside Road so they can beach push at their house at 117 E. Oregon Inlet; in 1999 their house was oceanside and Surfside Road was maintained by the Town; copy provided to Town Clerk of survey of their property; the Nichols' received a letter from the Town in February 2009 indicating that Surfside Drive would not be repaved; if there will be no protection by the Town, then they would like the Town to release the right-of-way; Comr. Gray asked what they would do if this occurred and Ms. Nichols indicated that they would schedule beach pushes.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - JOE MAIONE

Joe Maione, Northridge Subdivision resident; spoke concerning the upcoming request for septic tie-on to the north portion of Town - he does not agree with the request as it is not in the best interests of the Town; yesterday at a Neighborhood Watch barbecue at the Nags Head Fire Station Police Chief Byrum announced his upcoming retirement and Mr. Maione wished him well and thanked him for his years of service; he asked the Board to consider promoting current police officers.

Report from NCLM Employee Wellness Health Initiative Program - Gerald Galloway
Human Resources Coordinator Bonita Hurdle explained the process that led to the Employee Wellness Health Initiative Program which has been a very effective program in other areas of the State.  Ms. Hurdle introduced Mr. Gerald Galloway who is the Town's program representative from the League of Municipalities.  Mr. Galloway provided the following highlights of the wellness program:

-  
Purpose of program is to save money and reduce health insurance claims

-
Pilot program is to see if a well-defined assessment tool would help people improve their 
health and subsequently reduce claims

-
North Carolina is 13th in the nation with worst health 

- 
There are 42 cities currently signed up for the program

-
Program is very personalized and information is not public

-
Assessment teams will be formed

-
Towns of Kill Devil Hills and Southern Shores are participants

- 
In response to Comr. Gray, Mr. Galloway noted that the cost of the program is included in 
employees' health insurance

Consideration of project to paint/decorate Town beach trash cans

The agenda summary sheet re: project to paint/decorate beach trash cans read in part as follows:

"At the August 5th Board of Commissioners meeting Interim Town Manager Cliff Ogburn will discuss with the Board a program that will beautify the beach with painted/decorated beach trash cans.  

'The project was brought to the attention of Interim Town Manager Ogburn by resident/recent high school graduate Barry Lee.  If approved, it is anticipated that many individuals/businesses in the community will look forward to participating."

Interim Town Manager Cliff Ogburn introduced resident Barry Lee to the Board; Mr. Lee said that he sees a lot of trash on the sand whenever he goes to the beach; a lot of people may not use the trash cans because they are hard to see/locate; painting the trash cans can bring attention to the trash can.

Mayor Cahoon stated that she feels it is a great idea and commended Mr. Lee for coming up with the idea; she is aware that there are several artists already interested in painting.

It was Board consensus to move forward with the Town beach trash can paint/decorate project, initiated by resident Barry Lee.   

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

Consideration of Budget Adjustment #2 to FY 09/10 Budget Ordinance

Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report, Tax Settlement Report

Approval of Minutes

Consideration of resolution updating NC ABC Commission local government form for Town use

Consideration of resolution to surplus Town equipment

Consideration of ordinance licensing solid waste collectors (hauler license) - Second Reading

Consideration to participate in Police Dept eCitation program sponsored by the NC Administrative Office of the Courts
Request for Public Hearing to consider revised zoning ordinance text amendments for stand-alone vegetable/fruit stands (Farmers' Markets) 

MOTION:   Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as amended (Consideration of Jennette's Pier Advisory Committee by-laws was moved to later in today's meeting).  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.

A copy of the Budget Adjustment, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "A".

A copy of the Tax Adjustment, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "B".

The Tax Settlement, as approved, read in part as follows:

I hereby certify that records located in the tax office of the Town of Nags Head show an outstanding balance due as of June 30, 2009 of $16,137.89 (including DMV) for 2008 taxes.  The adjusted levy as of that date is $4,544,135.56 with an unaudited collection rate of 99.64%.  The total amount of taxes outstanding for all years is $34,175.59.
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Year

Real

Property

Personal

Property DMV Penalties

Total @ 

6/30/09

Total @

6/30/08 Change

2008 12186.18 1152.17 2746.06 53.48 16,137.89 0 16137.89

2007 283.86 287.12 1,191.67 8.60 1,771.25 1,590.46 180.79

2006 29.51 107.91 816.12 10.57 964.11 1,347.48 -383.37

2005 40.54 188.89 1,649.97 0.85 1,880.25 1,983.47 -103.22

2004 274.16 135.87 2,286.20 9.06 2,705.29 2,836.70 -131.41

2003 287.64 211.49 2,221.84 6.96 2,727.93 2,850.28 -122.35

2002 240.03 -0.18 1,512.80 -0.37 1,752.28 1,559.12 193.16

2001 227.33 45.81 1,492.55 4.59 1,770.28 1,897.81 -127.53

2000 230.91 183.58 1,213.28 15.88 1,643.65 1,856.78 -213.13

1999 237.35 367.37 2,196.46 21.48 2,822.66 2,658.31 164.35

1998 0.00 1,203.02 -1,203.02

Total 14,037.51 2,680.0317,326.95 131.10 34,175.59 19,783.43 14,392.16

                                                                                                               

In addition, a summary of all outstanding taxes by year is as follows:          
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6/30/08 Change

2008 12186.18 1152.17 2746.06 53.48 16,137.89 0 16137.89

2007 283.86 287.12 1,191.67 8.60 1,771.25 1,590.46 180.79

2006 29.51 107.91 816.12 10.57 964.11 1,347.48 -383.37

2005 40.54 188.89 1,649.97 0.85 1,880.25 1,983.47 -103.22

2004 274.16 135.87 2,286.20 9.06 2,705.29 2,836.70 -131.41

2003 287.64 211.49 2,221.84 6.96 2,727.93 2,850.28 -122.35

2002 240.03 -0.18 1,512.80 -0.37 1,752.28 1,559.12 193.16

2001 227.33 45.81 1,492.55 4.59 1,770.28 1,897.81 -127.53

2000 230.91 183.58 1,213.28 15.88 1,643.65 1,856.78 -213.13

1999 237.35 367.37 2,196.46 21.48 2,822.66 2,658.31 164.35

1998 0.00 1,203.02 -1,203.02

Total 14,037.51 2,680.0317,326.95 131.10 34,175.59 19,783.43 14,392.16



The NC ABC Commission local government resolution, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "C".

The resolution to surplus Town equipment, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "D".

The ordinance licensing solid waste collectors (hauler license) second reading, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "E".

The memo concerning Police Dept eCitation program, as approved, read in part as follows:

"The eCitation program is sponsored by the N.C. Administrative Office of the Courts and automates the transfer of citation data directly from a law enforcement officer’s patrol car to the clerk of courts, with minimal paper record creation and elimination of redundant data entry.  

'The eCitation program reduces the redundancy of data entry by interfacing with the N.C. Division of Motor Vehicles automated Driver’s License System and the State Title and Registration System.  This interface allows an officer to enter a driver’s license number and/or vehicle registration plate into the eCitation program which automatically populates that data into the traffic ticket, reducing data entry and improving accuracy.  

'The program uses our existing wireless connections, allowing officers to create N.C. State Citations and schedule court dates electronically from the mobile data terminal within their patrol car.  Street Officers will utilize portable Pentex Pocketjet III thermal printers to produce copies of the citation for the defendants.  Fifteen (15) of these portable printers will be provided by the N.C. Administrative Office of the Courts, pending our participation in this program at no cost.

'Additional attributes of the eCitation Program:

· Transmit eCitations directly to the Clerk of Courts Office immediately from time of the officer’s entry.  Eliminating the possibility of lost citations.

· Officers may issue eCitations in an offline mode and transmit them at a later time. This will be useful if wireless broadband connections go down for any reason.

· eCitations automatically retrieve all charging information additions and updates, such as fine and court cost changes, statute number changes, inactive statutes, language changes, etc. from the court system.  These updates are applied directly to eCitation when the user logs on-line.  This enhances the accuracy of all related reports.

· Records officer comments related to each citation that are transmitted to the courts/District Attorney/Judge.

· Automatic road/street listings relating to each County.

· Use of an integrated offense search function to locate proper charging language.
'There are no costs involved to acquire the eCitation client software and all setup, connectivity and transaction charges have been waived.  No additional hardware will be needed to activate and successfully administer this project, other than the Pentex Pocketjet III printers, which will be provided at no cost.

'I submit this information for your consideration and request the Board’s approval of the Licensing Agreement between the Nags Head Police Department and the N.C. Administrative Office of the Courts to provide access to the eCitation / data in the AOC information system."  

The eCitation Licensing Agreement, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "F".

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

Public Hearing to consider a zoning ordinance text amendment by Quible & Associates on behalf of the State Employees Credit Union to amend Town Code Section 48-167, Required Parking by Use to reduce the current parking standard for financial institutions from one parking space per 200 square feet of gross floor area to one parking space per 300 square feet of gross floor area 

Town Attorney John Leidy introduced the Public Hearing concerning the zoning ordinance amendment to reduce parking standards for financial institutions.  The time was 9:40 a.m.

Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt summarized her memo which read in part as follows:

"David Deel of Quible & Associates has submitted the attached zoning ordinance text amendment application on behalf of the State Employees Credit Union.  The requested amendment would set forth a new parking standard for Banking Institutions and Financial Offices.  Specifically, the amendment would reduce the number of required parking spaces for banking institutions from 1 parking space per 200 square feet of gross floor area to one parking space per 300 square feet of gross floor area.  In addition, one parking space for each employee shall be provided as opposed to the current parking standard which requires one parking space per two employees.

'In the attached application the applicant states the reason for this request is that the current parking standard for banking institutions does not take into account that significant portions of a bank building are set aside as off limits to the public such as the vault area or behind the teller counter.  

'Based upon the information below it seems as though the Town’s current ordinance requirements for bank parking are comparable with those of other municipalities in North Carolina.  

· Town of Mooresville – 1 space per 300 sq. ft. of gross floor area plus 1 for each two employees

· Town of Franklin – 1 space per 400 sq. ft. of gross floor area plus employee, drive thru and ATM parking

· Town of Morehead City – 1 space per 200 sq. ft. gross floor area, 1 space per employee

· Town of Apex – 1 space per 150 sq. ft. gross floor area, additional spaces for drive thru services

· City of Wilmington – 1 space per 200 sq. ft. maximum; 1 per 400 sq. ft. minimum

· City of Asheville – 1 space per 300 sq. ft. w/ min. 6 stacking spaces in drive thru

· City of Knightdale – Maximum 5.5 spaces per 1,000 sq. ft. of gross floor area.  Minimums are half of maximum.

· Town of Zebulon – 1 space per 200 sq. ft. of area within main building plus reservoir lane capacity equal to five spaces per window  Freestanding ATM: 3 spaces

· Town of Butner – 1 space per 300 sq. ft. of gross floor area

'Land Use Plan Consistency Review

Staff finds no inconsistencies between the proposed ordinance and land use plan.  

'Staff Recommendation

Staff would submit that the current requirements listed under Town Code Section 48-167, Required Parking by Use sets forth the minimum parking requirements taking into consideration the use at its peak time and season (ie: restaurants at breakfast, lunch and dinner; banks at the close of business typically on Friday). Staff submits that the existing parking standard for banking institutions is adequate.

'Staff recommends denial of the proposed zoning ordinance text amendment.  

'Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board, at its June 16, 2009 meeting voted 6 to 1 to recommend denial of the proposed zoning ordinance amendment as presented."

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, July 23, 2009 and on Thursday, July 30, 2009 as required by law. 

Mayor Cahoon confirmed with Ms. Wyatt that the proposed ordinance applies to any banking in the Town; as relates to this project where SECU is going in, is a conditional site plan which would have to come back to the Board for approval.

On behalf of the applicant, Andy Deel distributed a calculation sheet to Board members and  explained the premise for the text amendment; he is trying to better reflect what goes on in the business; the Town requires more than the average of nine (9) parking spaces required for other financial institutions.

Comr. Gray pointed out that what is done at the bank affects the entire parking lot; Planning Director Wilson agreed and stated that the bank is just one element of the entire use of the site.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, the Public Hearing was declared closed at 10:00 a.m.

Comr. Remaley spoke in favor of the amendment. 

Mayor Cahoon reminded everyone that the ordinance is a Town-wide ordinance and not site-specific.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler confirmed that SECU and other banks could come back to the Town and request additional parking if the ordinance was adopted.

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning parking for financial institutions as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed 3 - 2 with Mayor Cahoon and Mayor Pro Tem Sadler casting the NO votes.

First time ordinance adoption requires a 4/5 positive vote.  The second reading of the ordinance concerning parking for financial institutions will be considered at the September 2, 2009 Board meeting.

Public Hearing to consider a zoning ordinance text amendment initiated by the BOC to amend Section 48-7, Definition of “Customer Service Area” by removing the phrase “and/or consumption” thus removing areas where food, drink, or other similar items are consumed by the general public from calculated customer service areas.  An alternate ordinance has been included by the Planning Board which would amend the definition of Customer Service Area by removing the phrase “and/or outdoor” thus removing outdoor areas of customer service from parking requirements

Town Attorney John Leidy introduced the Public Hearing concerning the zoning ordinance text amendment and the definition of customer service area.  The time was 10:13 a.m.

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized his memo which read in part as follows:

"The attached zoning ordinance text amendment was initiated by the Nags Head Board of Commissioners on May 20, 2009.  The ordinance proposes to amend the definition of customer service area  as set out  in Section 48-7 of the zoning ordinance by deleting from the definition the phrase “and/or consumption”. Customer service area is the basis by which required parking for restaurant use is calculated, with that parking requirement being one parking space for every 55 square feet of customer service area.  Under the present definition, customer service area includes areas where food and drink are either (1) purchased and/or (2) consumed, with the latter of the two constituting the majority share of the customer service area equation.  The intent and effect of the proposed ordinance will be a singular and much smaller area defined as customer service area, limited to only those areas where food, drink and other similar items are purchased.  This in turn will result in a sizable reduction in the total number of improved on-site parking spaces required for existing and future restaurant uses. 

'Staff maintains that the resulting parking reduction would not be in accordance with the stated intent of Zoning Ordinance Article V, Off- Street Parking and Loading Requirements, as expressed in Section 48-161 of the Ordinance in that the definitional change would result in a less than appropriate amount of required on-site parking for restaurant use.  

'Land Use Plan 

The town land use plan does not address commercial use parking standards in general, or restaurant use parking based on the delineation of customer service areas in particular.  As such, staff finds no inconsistencies with the land use plan and the proposed ordinance.

'Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board, by unanimous vote, recommends denial of the proposed ordinance and recommends the adoption of an alternative ordinance.  This alternative ordinance does not entirely exclude areas where food and drink are consumed, but does exclude all outdoor and uncovered areas from the customer service area definition.  This alternative ordinance is attached for Board consideration and has been duly advertised in public notice should the Board desire to take action to adopt.

'Staff Recommendation

Staff recommends denial of the proposed ordinance.

'Staff also recommends denial of the Planning Board’s alternative ordinance as it is almost identical in effect to an ordinance that the Planning Board initiated in December 2008 to amend Zoning Ordinance Section 48-167(4) to change restaurant parking standards to provide “No additional parking necessary for outdoor customer service area.”   In January 2009 staff recommended to the Planning Board that this ordinance not be adopted.  The Planning Board did not adopt this proposed ordinance based upon concerns that it was too broad in scope and that it might encourage restaurants to add decks to increase their customer service areas.  Staff recommends denial of the Planning Board’s June 16, 2009 recommended alternative ordinance for the same reasons staff recommended denial of the December 16, 2008 ordinance that was initiated and then  later rejected by the Planning Board.  The Planning Board’s December 16, 2008 ordinance and staff’s January 9, 2009 report recommending denial of the same is attached for reference.  

'Also for Board reference is the following chronology of proposed zoning ordinance text amendments related to restaurant parking initiated and discussed by both the Planning Board and Board of Commissioners since December 2008 to present. 

'Chronology - Proposed Changes to Restaurant Parking Requirements

'December 16, 2008 Planning Board meeting - Planning Board initiates zoning ordinance text amendment to amend Zoning Ordinance Section48-167(4), Required Parking by Use, Restaurant, to add the provision “No additional parking necessary for outdoor customer service area.”

'January 27, 2009 Planning Board meeting – Staff recommends denial of the amendment to Section 48-167(4).  Planning Board finds that proposed ordinance is too broad in scope and might encourage restaurants to add decks to increase customer service area.  Planning Board requests staff to bring back a revised ordinance specifically targeting and limiting parking changes to small restaurants located on the beach road.

'February 17, 2009 Planning Board meeting – Staff presents revised restaurant parking ordinance to Planning Board.  Revised ordinance is specific to the newly proposed term of neighborhood restaurants, meaning a restaurant with less than 1,000 square feet of customer service area located on the beach road.  Such restaurants could have outdoor customer service area in an amount up to one-half of their indoor customer service area without having to provide parking.  Planning Board recommends adoption of ordinance.  Staff recommends denial of ordinance as still being unnecessary and resulting in inadequate parking for restaurants.

'March 4, 2009 Board of Commissioners meeting – Board of Commissioners are presented with staff report and Planning Board recommendation on proposed neighborhood restaurant  parking amendment for discussion.  No action is taken on the proposed amendment or to schedule public hearing on the proposed amendment.  It was the Boards consensus to have two members from the Board of Commissioners to meet with the Planning Board and beach road restaurant owners to discuss all neighborhood issues.

'May 20, 2009 Board of Commissioners meeting – Board of Commissioners discuss the zoning definition of customer service area. This discussion came about due to a written zoning determination made by the Planning & Development Director to Mr. Robert Hornik, attorney for Mr. Zinovis.  The Board of Commissioners initiates a zoning ordinance text amendment to Zoning Ordinance Section 48-7, Definitions, to amend the definition of customer service area  by deleting “and/or consumption” from the defined term.

'June 16, 2009 Planning Board meeting – The Planning Board reviews the customer service area zoning text amendment.  The Planning Board, in concurrence with staff, recommends the denial of the proposed ordinance in that it would have the effect of eliminating the majority of required on-site parking for restaurant use.  The Planning Board takes action recommending the adoption of an alternative ordinance pertaining to restaurant parking.  The alternative ordinance would amend the definition of customer service area  by making the term apply to only indoor areas and covered areas, thereby excluding uncovered outdoor areas and exempting such areas from having to provide on-site parking.  The effect of this ordinance would by-in-large be the same as the proposed zoning  ordinance text amendment the Planning Board initiated in December 2008, and then decided against in January 2009, to amend Zoning Ordinance Section 48-167(4) to exempt restaurant from having to provide on-site parking for outdoor customer service areas.

'July 1, 2009 Board of Commissioners meeting – Board of Commissioners approve scheduling of public hearing for Customer Service Area  zoning text amendment for August 5, 2009 Board of Commissioners meeting."

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, July 23, 2009 and on Thursday, July 30, 2009 as required by law. 

Mayor Cahoon noted that the Town Attorney's proposed ordinance would allow someone with a drink/smoke in their hands to walk outside. 

John Ratzenberger, Planning Board member and Green sub-committee Chair; he explained the purpose of the Planning Board sub-committee that is working with the Town Beach Road Committee to encourage walking, etc. between Beach Road businesses; Committee liked ordinance #2 with the "incidental" paragraph removed but has not yet seen the Town attorney recommended ordinance.  

Debbie Moore, Tanger Outlet Mall director; the Mall's restaurant space is currently vacant due to the inability to create a dining experience that allows outdoor seating; she supports any change that would allow outdoor seating without adding to parking requirements. 

There being no one else present who wished to speak, the Public Hearing was closed at 10:30 a.m.

Comr. Gray noted that the Notice of Violation is pending now and going before the Board of Adjustments next week - he does not feel the BOC should pass judgment until after the BOA meets. 

Interim Town Manager Ogburn reported that Mulligan's owner paid the zoning NOV this morning - prior to the Board meeting.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler said that she agrees with Comr. Gray and feels the Board of Commissioners  should delay any action until Beach Road Committee recommendations are presented.

Comr. Oakes stated that the Town has ignored smaller businesses and feels the Board of Commissioners should re-address Town ordinances to consider "how it should be".   

Comr. Remaley said that he feels that the Town needs to be more receptive to the needs of the business community. 

Mayor Cahoon said that Tanger Outlet Mall’s Debbie Moore made a good point - the Board of Commissioners needs to do more to enhance ability for people to come here and sit outside and dine; she feels that the attorney's proposed ordinance, except for outdoor lounge and bar area, is the best thus far.  Mayor Cahoon stated further that she feels Board members are getting wrapped around what is being taken outside vs what might be served outside.  The public is going to do, once they pay, what they want.  She commended the Planning Board for moving the issue forward. 

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to postpone any activity on the ordinances presented today until hearing back from the Beach Road Committee and to table decision on the proposals until the first of October 2009 in order to have time to review recommendations from the Committee.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed 3 - 2 with Mayor Cahoon and Comr. Oakes casting the NO votes.

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to disapprove all three (3) proposals presented today - Attorney John Leidy explained that this type of motion gives questionable denial of the motion - he stated that it could be misconstrued, i.e., denial of this motion may mean approval of the three (3) proposals.  Comr. Gray withdrew his motion.  

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to not adopt ordinance #1 (denied by both Planning Board and Town staff).  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to not adopt ordinance #2 (Planning Board ordinance).  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which - passed 4 - 1 with Comr. Remaley casting the NO vote.

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to not adopt ordinance #3 (Town Attorney ordinance).  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which failed 2 - 3 with Mayor Cahoon, Comr. Remaley, and Comr. Oakes casting the NO votes.  

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt Ordinance #3 (Town Attorney ordinance) with the deletion of "outdoor lounge and bar areas".   The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed 3 - 2 with Mayor Pro Tem Sadler and Comr. Gray casting the NO votes.  

First time ordinance adoption requires a 4/5 positive vote.  The second reading of the ordinance concerning customer service area definition will be considered at the September 2, 2009 Board meeting.

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Consideration of proposal/ordinance initiated by the Planning Board concerning allowing an increase in lot coverage when specified stormwater management areas are incorporated into the site; Public Hearing held at June 3rd BOC meeting

Planner Angela Welsh summarized her memo which read in part as follows:

"At their April 15, 2008 meeting, the Planning Board discussed “green incentives”, as a way to improve drainage problems and maintain natural vegetation within the Town.  The Chairman of the Planning Board suggested three volunteers work with Town Staff to review the Town’s Ordinance and develop incentives to residential property owners such as offering additional lot coverage for maintaining storm water on-site or preserving natural vegetation. 

'The Green Committee held their first meeting on May 13, 2008 and held additional meetings once a month thereafter.  During the meetings the Committee expressed concerns about lot clearing far in advance of project onset as well as allowing additional lot coverage in exchange for onsite storm water management.  The committee discussed requiring residential properties to maintain storm water on site similar to the Town stormwater regulations already imposed on commercial properties.  The Committee also discussed financial incentives for stormwater management such as credits and/or rebates, free rain barrels, free downspout extensions, and reduced plant prices for rain gardens.  There was dialogue regarding environmentally friendly options such as pavers, french drains, replacing grass with native plants and preserving existing onsite vegetation.

'After several meetings and much discussion, the Committee decided to focus on allowing additional lot coverage for residential property owners who maintained stormwater on site. The Committee Chairman, John Ratzenberger, consulted with Robert McClendon, a Landscape Architect with UNC Coastal Studies Institute in Manteo, regarding the committee’s findings.  

'The Board of Commissioners reviewed the proposed text amendment at their June 3, 2009 and it was Board consensus to see if differences concerning the adoption of this ordinance could be resolved between the Planning Board and Staff prior to Board of Commissioners taking action. 

'Currently, in the R-1 and R-2 districts the Ordinance requires that “lot coverage shall not exceed 30 percent plus 300 square feet or 33 percent, whichever is greater. Coverage may be increased to a maximum of 40 percent if open-face paving block or TurfstoneTM  is used in place of surfaces such as concrete or asphalt.”  The proposed text amendment would allow residential uses in the R-1 and R-2 districts to increase lot coverage to a maximum of 40 percent to a maximum of 45 percent if open-face paving block or Turfstone is used and if on-site stormwater facilities are designed, constructed, verified and maintained to retain and infiltrate the runoff from a 3.5 inch, two-hour rainfall event assuming a standard infiltration rate of 10 inches per hour.  It may be reduced to a 3.0 inch, two-hour rainfall event if more than 15 percent of the lot area is preserved with existing vegetation.  

'In the R-3 district the Ordinance currently requires that “the lot coverage shall not exceed 30 percent plus 300 square feet or 33 percent, whichever is greater. Coverage may be increased to a maximum of 45 percent if open-face paving block or TurfstoneTM  is used in place of surfaces such as concrete or asphalt.”  

'The proposed text amendment would allow residential uses in the R-3 district to increase lot coverage to a maximum of 40 percent to a maximum of 50 percent if open-face paving block or Turfstone is used  and if on-site stormwater facilities are designed, constructed, verified and maintained to retain and infiltrate the runoff from a 3.5 inch, two-hour rainfall event assuming a standard infiltration rate of 10 inches per hour.  It may be reduced to a 3.0 inch, two-hour rainfall event if more than 15 percent of the lot area is preserved with existing vegetation.

'Lot coverage

'For residential lots, the front, side and rear yards are essentially open space.  In addition, septic fields and repair areas also represent open space.  Lot coverage for non oceanfront lots is based upon the total lot area.  The Town’s Zoning Ordinance states lot coverage “means that portion of the lot area, expressed as a percentage, that is occupied and obstructed by any structure above the ground including, but not limited to, buildings, decks, parking areas, access ways, sidewalks and roadways, and all accessory uses and structures requiring location on or above ground.”  Staff maintains that any increase in lot coverage as defined above has the potential to increase the intensity of a site.

'Staff would like to note that lot coverage for ocean front lots is calculated only from the area west of the first line of stable natural vegetation while the entire lot area is used to calculate the percentage of required plantings or preservation.  For instance, a recently permitted oceanfront home had a total lot area of 42,441 sq. ft.  The area west of the first line of stable natural vegetation was 33,121 sq. ft. and the area east of the first line of stable natural vegetation was 9,320 sq. ft. Under the current 10% open space requirement the area east of the first line of stable natural vegetation was 18% of the lot therefore  they were allowed to use the dune area and beach as their preserved vegetation (dune grasses).  Under the proposed Ordinance they would be allowed to increase lot coverage without being required to install any plantings in the front or side yards.

'Section 48-370, residential design standards requires that large residential dwelling units, (greater than five bedrooms and/or containing more than 3,500 square feet of habitable living space), shall preserve natural vegetation equivalent to ten percent of the total lot area or provide plantings occupying a minimum of 15 % of the lot area. These plantings would have to meet the size requirements in Section 48-370(e) 2. While Section 48-370 only applies to large residential houses and houses greater than 3,500 square feet of habitable area, the Planning Board proposal has a potential to conflict this section by the installation of stormwater management facilities. If the facilities were for a large residential dwelling, the developer may have to set aside additional land area to accommodate both the required open space outlined in Section 48-370 (10 %) and the requirement for stormwater management facilities. To take advantage of the additional lot coverage the Planning Board proposal allows, the developer would have to set aside 15 % of the lot area in preserved vegetation in addition to providing stormwater management facilities. It is doubtful that the preserved 15 % lot area and the stormwater management facilities could be one in the same area.

'Soil Erosion and Sedimentation Control 

The Ordinance states “No person shall initiate any land disturbing activity which disturbs more than 5,000 square feet without having an erosion control plan approved by the town.”  It goes on to say that if a “conflict exists between federal, state or local laws, ordinances or rules, the more restrictive provision shall apply.” 

'Currently, vegetation is determined at the time of building permit application. Although a lot over 5,000 square feet is required to have an erosion control plan approved by the Town in many instances, staff has little control on what happens to the vegetation prior to building permit application.  If a lot is less than 5,000 square feet in area an erosion control plan is not required therefore the lot can be cleared of all vegetation without being in violation of the Ordinance.

'Soils

'Chapter 12 of the Land Use Plan states that there are several factors which affect drainage “(a) Soils. The permeability of soils in Nags Head is generally high, thus stormwater can be absorbed quickly into the soils. (b) Groundwater. The height of the water table will affect how much water can be absorbed. The higher the groundwater level, the less water can be absorbed into the soils. (c) Evaportranspiration. Vegetation, especially in forested areas can account for a large quantity of water loss through evaporation from the soil and transpiration from surface of the leaves. (d) Wind and tide effects on groundwater. Strong onshore winds will cause the groundwater level to increase in the area adjacent either to the oceanside or soundside of the island. (e) Septic systems can introduce an additional volume of water into the groundwater system, which can cause the level of the groundwater to increase.”  

'Town Engineer Comments

The Town’s Engineer David Ryan reviewed and commented on the original proposed Ordinance Mr.  Ryan recommends that: 

· The applicant should enter into an Operation and Maintenance agreement which will obligate them to maintain the stormwater measure to ensure continued operation. (see attached model agreement provided by the Town Engineer)

· The O & M agreement could be supplemented with a 5 year Town inspection which would confirm that maintenance is being performed.  The estimated cost would be approximately $150-$250 for measurements with a measuring tape or wheel and approximately $500- $750 for a physical survey.

· That areas targeted as vegetation preservation exclude areas that cannot be developed such as AEC setbacks, building setbacks and wastewater disposal repair areas.

· When calculating runoff, only partial pervious credit be given which is consistent with current town and NCDENR policies.

· Apply the existing Town standard of the 4.3 in., two hour rainfall event instead of 3.5 inch and 3.0 inch.

· A soils investigation should be done as part of the review and approval process.

A copy of the Town Engineers complete review is attached along with the model agreement.

'Land Use Plan 

Through the years the Town has enforced existing regulations as well as adopted new ones to control the quality, density, appearance and location of growth as the Land Use Plan recommends.  Chapter 3 of the Plan states “the Town must make sure that when the marginal land is developed and the existing housing stock improved, that it is developed or improved in a fashion consistent with the Town’s desire to retain the “Nags Head” image.”  Chapter 16 of the plan also addresses community appearance stating “The Town shall continue to address community appearance concerns through the existing boards (Planning Board, Citizens Advisory Committee and Board of Commissioners.” Chapter 24 states “the Town will not amend the zoning ordinance or any development regulation which would result in either increased density (units/acre) or increased intensity of these (vacation) homes.” Chapter 24 of the 2000 Land Use Plan states “The Town shall continually assess and evaluate the Stormwater Management Plan and update the plan when necessary and shall actively work to minimize the rate and amount of stormwater runoff into ocean and sound waters and the impact that stormwater has on those waters.”  

'Staff submits allowing the increase in lot coverage is inconsistent with the Land Use Plan and does not demonstrate the development attributes which the Land Use Plan recognizes as important to retain the Nags Head image nor does it address factors which affect drainage.  

'Staff recommendation

Staff’s original concerns about the preservation of existing vegetation have been addressed by clarifying language in the ordinance.  Also, original concerns regarding the administration of the ordinance, being that SWM plans be prepared and reviewed by licensed engineers, have in large part been resolved with the understanding that the proposed ordinance will be administered in the same manner as other residential and commercial SWM plans are in accordance with the requirements of the Towns Stormwater Management Ordinance.

'Staff recommends denial of the proposed Ordinance based upon the following.

· Staff has determined the effect of the approval of the proposed text amendment is inconsistent with the Land Use Plan in that it does not demonstrate the development attributes which the Land Use Plan recognizes as important to retain the Nags Head image nor does it address factors which affect drainage such as soil absorption rates.  

· The proposal, if adopted, could also increase the intensity on the building site; an example could result in more bedrooms or additional parking being allowed. 

· The Town Engineer stated that “The increase in impervious coverage allowance contradicts Low Impact Development (LID) strategies along with the intent of the Coastal Stormwater Rules implementation by increasing built-upon footprints.” 

· Staff maintains the lot coverage calculation regulations in the existing Ordinance were created to not only manage stormwater but to limit the intensity of built upon area (lot coverage). 

· Currently, lots under 5,000 square feet would not require a erosion control plan be approved by the town so these lots can be cleared of all vegetation and not be in violation of the Ordinance. 

· Staff would find administering this Ordinance problematic as infiltration rates very according to soils, groundwater, evaportranspiration and septic systems.

· The conclusions contained in the recently completed Stormwater Management Plan prepared by WK Dickson were based in part upon existing Ordinance requirements and current conditions in the Town. 

· Potential conflict with Section 48-370

'Changes to the proposed Ordinance recommended by the Green Committee are highlighted in yellow.  Among these changes is a newly proposed definition change to the definition of “stormwater control system”.  Staff finds that the added language “rain gardens, rain barrels” does not add any new meaning to the existing definition but that it simply adds to its length.

'Planning Board recommendation

The Planning Board heard the text amendment at their July 21, 2009 meeting and unanimously recommended approval of the Ordinance including changes forwarded by the Green Committee."

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler confirmed with Ms. Welsh that the proposed ordinance is in conflict with the Town's Land and Water Use Plan. 

Planning Board Green Committee member John Ratzenberger explained the spreadsheet which details lot coverage density and the proposed ordinance requirements for stormwater retention.

Mr. Ratzenberger then reviewed staff recommendations with Board members explaining the ordinance is a qualifying and not a violating ordinance.

Comr. Oakes if no stormwater design, how much would infiltrate into the ground anyway, Town Engineer David Ryan stated that it depends on certain factors, stormwater controls indicate not adding to the drainage.

Mayor Cahoon confirmed with Attorney Leidy that the revised amendment does not require a new public hearing as the proposed change does not modify the character of the ordinance.

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning allowing an increase in lot coverage when specified stormwater management practices are incorporated into the site as presented.   The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley.  

Comr. Oakes suggested adding guidelines on the best management practices and best plants to use, etc. to be included in a handbook for the property owner.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed unanimously.

The ordinance concerning allowing an increase in lot coverage when specified stormwater management practices are incorporated into the site, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "G".

Discussion of request from Eddie Goodrich re: sewage tie-ons - from July 1, 2009 Board meeting 

Eddie Goodrich summarized his memo, contained in Board packets, which read in part as follows:

"As you know KDHWWTP, LLC owns the privately owned Public Utility located in the Town of Kill Devil Hills.  Our sewer collection system currently expends to the south end of the Town of Kill Devil Hills to the Harris Teeter store.  Our treatment plant is a state of the art Reclamation Re-use Irrigation Disposal System.  We are regulated by the North Carolina Utilities Commission and the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources Division of Water Quality.

'I have been asked by business owners whose properties are located on the north end of Nags Head and particularly within the Area of Environmental Concern if our sewer lines can be extended into that area so as to facilitate commercial development and to remove existing in-ground septic disposal systems from the Area of Environmental Concern.  I would limit service to commercial customers in the C-3 Zoning Districts.

'I would like to ask the Board of Commissioners to amend the Town Code, Chapter 44, Utilities, Article III, Sewage, Section 44-251.  Sewage tie ons.

'Please place KDHWWTP on the next Board of Commissioners Agenda that I may address the Board regarding this matter."

Jim Kenny, Island Expertees owner, wanted to move from Kill Devil Hills to Nags Head with sewage tie-on from Mr. Goodrich's business; he needs a system that would be able to handle the output from his business.

Mr. Goodrich said that the sewage tie-on will not increase intensity/density in the Town of Nags Head but will probably create additional jobs in the Town. 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler asked about any guarantee that the sewage extension will not go further into the Town; Mr. Goodrich said that any extension would be based on the desire of the Board. 

Mayor Cahoon disclosed that she does business with Mr. Jim Kenny of Island Expertees.

Comr. Oakes disclosed that he has property in the C-3 District.

Comr. Gray said that he feels the main concern of Nags Head residents is density; approving this request may open the door to central sewage in the entire Town; central sewage is against the Town's Land and Water Use Plan.

Comr. Remaley said that he feels central sewage is the future of Nags Head.

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to disapprove Eddie Goodrich's request for sewage tie-on from Kill Devil Hills to the northern portion of Town.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed 3 - 2 with Comr Remaley and Comr Oakes casting the NO votes.

RECESS FOR LUNCH

The Board recessed for lunch as 12:45 p.m.  

RECONVENE FROM LUNCH

The Board reconvened at 1:45 p.m.

Discussion of health insurance payment options for employee dependents 

- from July 1, 2009 Board meeting
Human Resources Coordinator Bonita Hurdle brought forward the discussion of health insurance payment options for employee dependents - initiated by Comr. Oakes at the July 1, 2009 Board of Commissioners meeting.

Comr. Oakes pointed out that any change to health insurance payment options would be for future hires to the Town and would not affect existing employees.  

Board members wanted additional time to review backup materials - this item is to be returned for Board discussion at an upcoming Board meeting.

As requested by Mayor Cahoon, Ms. Hurdle is to email all Board members what other towns are doing re: health insurance and dependents.
Interim Town Manager Ogburn is to email Board members the article from City/County magazine re: health insurance and dependents. 

NEW BUSINESS

Committee Reports
Mayor Pro Tem Sadler – Jennette’s Pier Advisory Committee

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler pointed out that the NC Aquarium’s web site has a link to the pier construction which she has found does a very good job of keeping viewers up to date.  It was noted that the Town's web site also has a link to the pier construction site.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler stated further that Aquarium Director Joe Malat has mentioned to the Jennette's Pier Advisory Committee that anytime an organization wanted an updated report on the pier status, he would be happy to provide a presentation.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler reported that Dominion Power has indicated they are willing to work with the aquarium on some newer innovative technology.

Mayor Cahoon mentioned that a web cam would be a good idea for placement near the construction site - Interim Town Mgr Ogburn stated that he would relay that suggestion to Mr. Malat. 

Mayor Cahoon – Outer Banks Visitors Bureau 

Mayor Cahoon reported that recent reports from the Tourism Board indicate that occupancy and food were down in June 2009 which continues a trend.

Mayor Cahoon also reported that interviews will be starting tomorrow (Thursday, August 6, 2009) for the vacant Outer Banks Visitors Bureau executive director position.

Consideration of RFP for Windmill Point building

Interim Town Manager Ogburn presented the RFP for the Windmill Point building for review by Board members.  

It was pointed out that the building must be brought up to State Building Code prior to occupancy which could be very expensive.

It was Board consensus to send forward the RFP for the Windmill Point building as presented.

Item 20A - Consideration of adoption of bylaws for Jennette's Pier Advisory Committee (formerly item #12)

The Board considered the Jennette's Pier Advisory Committee by-laws.  A concern with the quorum requirements was discussed.  Attorney Leidy suggested that the quorum requirement be changed to  “The presence of voting members from any four (4) of the five (5) appointing bodies or six (6) voting members from at least three (3) appointing bodies shall constitute a quorum.".

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler expressed her concern that there always be a beach access at the pier location.

Comr. Oakes stressed that the committee is only an advisory committee and he is not sure how much power it has; he also noted that the by-laws indicate how a quorum can be changed which would require approval from each agency involved.

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to approve the Jennette’s Pier Advisory Committee by-laws as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

The Jennette's Pier Advisory Committee by-laws, as approved, are attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "H".

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY

Town Attorney Leidy - Consideration of revised dangerous dog ordinance - from July 1, 2009 Board meeting

Town Attorney Leidy summarized his revised dangerous dog memo and ordinance which read in part as follows:

"At the June 3, 2009 meeting, we presented a proposed ordinance to regulate dangerous animals within the Town limits as authorized by NC General Statute 67-4-5.  The State "Dangerous Dog Statute" expressly provides that "The owner of a dangerous dog that attacks a person and causes physical injuries requiring medical treatment in excess of $100 shall be guilty of a Class 1 misdemeanor."  The proposed ordinance expressly adopted this standard.  (A Class I misdemeanor is punishable by 6 months imprisonment and a fine of up to $500.)

'The Board has asked for an opinion on whether the Town may impose more severe penalties against the owner of a dangerous dog.  This leads to several considerations as follows:

'1.
The Town may not impose more strict penalties for violation of State law than are imposed by State law.

'2.  
The Town may impose no greater penalty than a Class 3 misdemeanor (that is punishable by a fine of up to $500) for any violation that does not directly contradict the terms of NC General Statute 67-4.5.  If the penalty sought is to be greater than $50, then the ordinance must explicitly say so, but the penalty must be less than or equal to $500.

'3.
The Town may adopt an ordinance prohibiting certain conduct that is not expressly regulated by State Statute.  This would include, for example, the following:


a.
Making the owner guilty of a Class 3 misdemeanor if they own a dangerous dog which bites another person in violation of the ordinance provisions, where such bite does not result in serious injury requiring medical treatment costing at least $100.


b.
Making the owner of a dangerous dog guilty of a Class 3 misdemeanor if their dog bites another animal, without provocation, on property other than property owned, leased or occupied by the owner, and under circumstances which are otherwise prohibited by the Dangerous Dog Ordinance.

'Accordingly, the Town can prohibit additional conduct by the owner of a dangerous dog, and impose additional criminal penalties for such violations.  We can draft these but need guidance from the Board as to what acts it feels should be prohibited."

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to adopt the revised dangerous dog ordinance, which provides more penalty to the animal owner, as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.

A copy of the revised dangerous dog ordinance, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "I".

Board appointment to Dangerous Animal Appeal Board

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to appoint Jeff Ackerman, Perry White, and Bobby Gentry, in addition to the Town Manager (Comr. Oakes is already a member) to the Dangerous Animal Appeal Board.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously. 

Town Attorney Leidy - Consideration of revised taxicab ordinance clarifying the taxicab permit denial appeal process - from July 1, 2009 Board meeting

The agenda summary sheet concerning the revised taxicab ordinance read in part as follows:

"At the July 1st Board of Commissioners meeting, it was Board consensus that the Town Attorney, Police Dept and the Interim Manager meet to discuss the taxicab ordinance to include adding a provision that would allow the Board to make an exception to the ordinance, on appeal, based on staff recommendation."

Attorney John Leidy's memo read in part as follows:

"The Town's authority to regulate the grant of taxi franchises and driver permits is regulated by NC GS 160A-304.  This statute sets forth various criteria which a municipal body may use as grounds for refusing to issue a permit or revoking a permit already issued.  These criteria have been incorporated into the Town's ordinance in Article III, Section 46-101, 104 and 106.  The constitutionality of this statutory scheme has been upheld by the NC Supreme Court in Victory Cab Co. v Shaw, 232 NC 138, (1950).

'The operation of a taxicab franchise and work as a taxicab driver are both privileges, not matters of absolute right.  A municipality has the authority to regulate the grant of such privileges so long as the actions are not discriminatory, arbitrary or capricious.

'The Town's ordinance provides legitimate and permissible criteria to be used for permitting decisions.  The decisions of Town officials are final unless an appeal is taken to the Board of Commissioners.  On such an appeal, the Board of Commissioners' review is limited to determining whether the applicant or permittee is entitled to the issuance or reinstatement of a permit based on the terms of the ordinance.  Were the Board not bound by the ordinance's provisions, the Board's decisions would be unbounded and could be based on improper criteria.  As such, the Board's decisions could be discriminatory, arbitrary or capricious.  

'Stated otherwise, the Board is bound by the same criteria as is staff in making permitting decisions.  Were it otherwise, the Board would have unbounded discretion to grant or deny a permit.

'A redline version of the ordinance showing the revisions we propose is attached.  These provisions include the following:

'1.
Changing the official charged with initial permitting decisions from the "Director of Public Safety" to the "Chief of Police".

'2.
Giving a right of appeal to a permittee whose permit is revoked.

'3.
Making clear that the scope of the Board's review on appeal is whether the permit should be denied or revoked under the ordinance.

'4.
Stating the burden of proof - i.e. that the burden of showing that a permit should be issued or reinstated rests with the applicant/permittee."

MOTION:    Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to adopt the revised taxicab driver ordinance which clarifies the driver permit denial appeal process, as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.  

A copy of the ordinance concerning clarification of taxicab permit denial appeal process, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “J”.

Town Attorney Leidy - Request for Closed Session 
Town Attorney Leidy requested a Closed Session to discuss Closed Session minutes and Town Attorney billing invoices from January - June 2009, discussion of disputes with the Carolina Water System, and the Kirkpatrick/Town of Nags Head lawsuit.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER 

Interim Town Manager Ogburn – Police Chief Wayne Byrum

Interim Town Manager Ogburn reported to the Board on the upcoming retirement of Police Chief Wayne Byrum; Chief Byrum's official day of retirement is September 1, 2009.   Mr. Ogburn stated that he has enjoyed working with and learning from Chief Byrum.  

Interim Town Manager Ogburn – National Night Out

Interim Town Manager Ogburn reported that last night’s annual National Night Out event was very well attended and very successful. 

Interim Town Manager Ogburn - Update on Beach Nourishment project permits 

An update on beach nourishment was provided by Interim Town Manager Ogburn.  He stated that July 2009 was spent on revisions to the Environmental Impact Statement (EIS) made by Coastal Science Engineering as a result of the Environmental Protection Agency comments.  The document then goes back to the Corps of Engineers.  The geotech information received concerning the proposed borrow area will not have an affect on the project but does have to be included in both the EIS and the CAMA permit.

Interim Town Manager Ogburn - Update on National Park Service Waterline Contract 

Public Works Director Dave Clark reported that the Board authorized funds last month for the design of the new National Park Service Bodie Island waterline.  It has since been determined that funding restrictions for the Park Service are similar to stimulus funding restrictions in that the project must be shovel ready in order to receive the funds.  Mr. Clark explained that after discussion with the Park Service it has been agreed that:  1) The Park Service would be reimbursed by the Town for the design (up to Board-authorized amount of $36,000), and 2) the waterline will be included as a part of the Town's maintenance. 

Interim Town Manager Ogburn – Update on National Park Service Fire Contract

Fire Chief Butch Osborne reported on the National Park Service Fire Contract with the Town.  He reported that currently if the Town has the resources and they are needed on  Park Service property, the Town provides assistance.  The Park Service is asking to pay the Town $2,500 per year for five (5) years.

MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to approve the Fire Service contract with the National Park Service  – in the amount of $2,500 per year for five (5) years.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.

Interim Town Manager Ogburn - Update on CAMA Grant for bathhouse at Jennette's Pier 

Interim Town Manager Ogburn stated that indications are that the Town will be awarded the CAMA grant for the Jennette's Pier bathhouse.  The Division of Coastal Management has indicated that they would prefer to provide the award directly to the NC Aquarium rather than go through the Town.   

It was Board consensus to continue with the current plan with CAMA which is to go through the Town prior to forwarding the grant funds to the NC Aquarium for the Jennette's Pier bathhouse.   

Interim Town Manager Ogburn – Rural Center Grant 

The agenda summary sheet concerning the Rural Center Grant read in part as follows:

"At the August 5th Board of Commissioners meeting, Interim Town Manager Cliff Ogburn will discuss the status of the NC Rural Center Grant.  Please see the attached email correspondence from David Griffin, Division Director of NC Aquariums."

The email from David Griffin, Division Director of NC Aquariums, read in part as follows:


"After considerable review and discussion, DENR and the Aquariums have determined that we (Town of Nags Head and the Aquariums) should not pursue an infrastructure grant fro the NC Rural Economic Development Center for the Jennette's Pier wastewater treatment plant.  The intent of these grant funds is to assist local governments and private industry in improving and providing local wastewater treatment facilities.  We believe that the use of these grant funds for the Jennette's Pier project, a State project, would not meet the intended use of the funds.

'The Aquariums thank the Town of Nags Head for their work in submitting an application for these grant funds, and respectfully request that the application be withdrawn, and the funds released for distribution to a local wastewater treatment facility project."

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to withdraw the application for Rural Center Grant funds for the Jennette's Pier project.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed unanimously.

Interim Town Manager Ogburn - Discussion of Town Code Section 8.1 Surfing  

The memo concerning an amendment to Town Code Section 8.1 Surfing read in part as follows:


"Earlier this year an incident involving swimmer safety around surfers occurred.  I have discussed this with the Police and Fire Chiefs and with Ben Gallop.  While none of us agree that we need to change the effect of our surfing ordinance, it does make sense to add some language that better explains the intent.  Our present ordinance does not address surfers' responsibilities with regard to swimmer safety.  It also does not answer the enforcement of safety policies, i.e. are the lifeguards responsible for ensuring swimmer safety when surfers endanger them or is it simply a police matter?  If a lifeguard gives someone an order under this provision and it is not complied with, the lifeguard would then call the Police Dept. to have someone charged with not complying as required by the ordinance. 

'I am proposing the following addition to our ordinance:

'Sec. 8-6.  Duty to Obey Location Orders.

All users of the Atlantic Ocean within the Town's jurisdiction, including, but not limited to swimmers, surfers and fishermen, shall follow the orders of ocean rescue life guards and/or police officers which direct the user(s) regarding the safest manner or location for engaging in their chosen activity.

'An ordinance for your consideration is attached."

Interim Mgr Ogburn discussed with Board members a recent conflict with swimmers/surfers; he reviewed the proposed ordinance.

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to adopt the ordinance adding Town Code Section 8-6 entitled Duty to Obey Location Orders concerning swimmer safety around surfers as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

The ordinance, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “K”.

Interim Town Manager Ogburn – Property tax discount if paid early

A reminder was provided that the Town offers a 1% discount on property taxes if paid early - by the end of August - or postmarked by September 1, 2009.

Interim Town Manager Ogburn - Request for Closed Session 

Interim Town Manager Ogburn requested a Closed Session to discuss nuisance structures on the oceanfront beach. 

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA

Comr. Gray – Public Works short-staffed

Comr. Gray asked Public Works Director Dave Clark how his department was handling being five (5) employees short.  Mr. Clark responded that it has been a challenge getting all tasks done but that they are doing the best they can.

Comr. Gray – Tanger Outlet Mall Manager Debbie Moore 

Comr. Gray said that he feels Tanger Outlet Mall Manager Debbie Moore had a good idea when she spoke during the customer service area Public Hearing today concerning outdoor restaurant seating.  

It was Board consensus that a proposal, initiated by Planning staff, be submitted for the purpose of outdoor seating for a restaurant. 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler – Delores Nichols and Surfside Drive right-of-way

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler stated that the Nichols' have forwarded an email, since speaking earlier today, to all Board members concerning the Surfside Drive right-of-way.  

It was Board consensus to include the Nichols' request that the Town release the right-of-way on Surfside Drive for discussion at the next Board of Commissioners meeting.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler – Hiring of Police Chief

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler pointed out to Joe Maione who spoke during today's Audience Response that the Board does not hire the Police Chief – the Town Manager does the hiring. 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler – Public Works short-staffed

Public Works Department is short of staff and Mayor Pro Tem Sadler thanked the sanitation staff in particular and all of Public Works in general for the work that they are doing.  

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler – National Night Out

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler said that last night's National Night Out was very successful.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler – Roc Sansotta’s house on Seagull Drive

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler brought up the Roc Sansotta house on Seagull Drive that was condemned and was recently vandalized.  

Comr. Gray said that the Town’s minimum housing ordinance needs to be enforced.

Planning Director Tim Wilson spoke and explained that the State Building Code provides instructions; the Town must be willing to take the next step which is court action.  

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler suggested that timeframes to obtain needed repairs should be provided to property owners.

Mr. Wilson is to forward a list of structures on the beach that may be considered a nuisance to the Interim Town Manager and Town Attorney and wait for direction.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler – Asked for staff to return phone calls promptly

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler asked Interim Town Manager Ogburn to ensure that staff returns all phone calls received, by the end of that day, if possible, and if not, to return the call by the next morning.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler – Requested clarification from Town Attorney Leidy

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler asked Town Attorney Leidy for clarification of a motion made to deny some type of action.  

Attorney Leidy explained that it is possible that a motion to deny a particular type of action, if it fails, may inadvertently approve the action.

Comr. Oakes - Land and Water Use Plan

Comr. Oakes questioned the status of the Town's Land and Water Use Plan.

Planning Director Tim Wilson explained that staff is currently waiting on CAMA final comments; he explained further that the Plan is a policy document and not a regulatory document. 

Mayor Cahoon pointed out that the Land and Water Use Plan is a guideline.

Comr. Oakes - MOU with DCTB

In response to Comr. Oakes, Attorney Leidy stated that the draft Memorandum of Understanding with the DCTB concerning the Windmill Point property is to be presented to the Tourist Bureau for their review.

Comr. Oakes - Central sewage

Comr. Oakes clarified that he was not in agreement with the comment made by Comr. Remaley earlier in the Board meeting concerning central sewage for the Town.  

Comr. Oakes - Trash cart lids

Comr. Oakes asked that Public Works staff be more vigilant in replacing damaged/missing trash cart lids.  

Comr. Oakes – Vegetation in ditches

Comr. Oakes noted the extensive vegetation growing in ditches which prevents drainage.

Comr. Oakes – Potential litigation

In response to questioning by Comr. Oakes, Attorney Leidy explained that the issue of Carolina Water Service and its wastewater treatment plant as well as structures on the beach that may be nuisances will be discussed by the Board in Closed Session because of the potential for litigation and because the attorney is requesting direction from the Board.  

MAYOR’S AGENDA  

Mayor Cahoon - Congratulations to retiring Police Chief Wayne Byrum

Mayor Cahoon congratulated Police Chief Wayne Byrum on his upcoming retirement and expressed the sense of loss everyone will feel when he leaves.  

Chief Byrum went to the podium and thanked the Board for all they have done for the Town and its employees and stated that he would be leaving behind an excellent Police Department. 

Mayor Cahoon - Parking lot next to Sam and Omie's Restaurant

The memo from Interim Town Manager Cliff Ogburn read in part as follows:

"Below are two timelines explaining the avenues you could take to get an ordinance approved for a temporary parking lot to serve for lost parking.  

'Expedited Process:
 

'August 5th – Draft ordinance presented to BOC.  BOC initiates zoning text amendment and approves ordinance to be advertised for BOC September 2nd meeting.

 

'August 25th – PB conducts special meeting to review and make recommendation on proposed ordinance.  (Town Code requires 20 day advance notice before PB can review, and calling of special meeting is by PB Chairman)

 

'September 2nd – BOC conducts public hearing and takes action on proposed ordinance (dependant upon having PB recommendation; the earliest the BOC can act without a PB recommendation would be September 4th)

 

'Normal Process:
 

'August 5th – Draft ordinance presented to BOC. BOC initiates zoning text amendment.

 

'September 15th – PB meeting and ordinance review/recommendation.

 

'October 7th – BOC consent agenda.

 

'November 4th – BOC public hearing/action.

'The Board may choose to use this ordinance to serve for lost parking as a result of Jennette’s Pier construction.  As you can see from about the earliest we could begin to construct this lot would be September 3.  Ralph Barile has estimated the cost alone for crush and run to surface the parking lot to be $13,000.  An estimated $3,000 would be needed to return the site back to its original state.  This cost would cover approximately 20 spaces."

Mayor Cahoon stated that she would withdraw from Board discussion the proposed temporary parking lot next to Sam and Omie's Restaurant.  After obtaining additional information, she stated that she feels costs would be too high for a temporary situation.

Mayor Cahoon - Request for Closed Session

Mayor Cahoon requested a Closed Session to discuss the Interim Town Manager’s review.

Mayor Cahoon - Carolina Water Service

Mayor Cahoon briefly reviewed the letter received from the Utilities Commission concerning Carolina Water Service and the Village Wastewater Treatment Plant.  The letter indicates that the situation will be investigated by the Water Division of the Public Staff which investigates and provides recommendations to the Commission.  

Mayor Cahoon - Wastewater Conference

Mayor Cahoon complimented Septic Health Coordinator Todd Krafft for his work on the recent Wastewater Conference held in Nags Head.  Mayor Cahoon spoke on the first day of the conference; she stated that she was very impressed with the attendees and subject matter discussed.

Mayor Cahoon - Rollback of trash carts

Mayor Cahoon asked staff to make sure that the trash carts are checked and rolled out by the street when full for pickup and not automatically rolled back each morning.

CLOSED SESSION

MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to enter Closed Session to consider information that may be protected by the Attorney/Client privilege, to discuss potential/pending litigation re: Carolina Water Service and Kirkpatrick vs Town of Nags Head, and to discuss the performance/evaluation of personnel IAW GS 143-318.11(a)(1), (3), and (6) respectively.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.  The time was 3:23 p.m.

OPEN SESSION

The Board re-entered Open Session at 4:55 p.m.  

Town Attorney Leidy reported that during Closed Session the Board approved the Closed Session minutes for Jan – Jun 2009 and took the appropriate action to waive the attorney/client privilege for Closed Session minutes with respect to those minutes "opened".  In addition, the Board gave the Town Attorney instructions on how to proceed re: structures that may constitute a nuisance, and discussed potential litigation with Carolina Water System.  No other action was taken during this portion of Closed Session.

Mayor Cahoon reported that during Closed Session the Board conducted the monthly review of the Interim Town Manager and gave him instructions; in addition, the Mayor was authorized to work with the Interim Town Manager.  

Mayor Cahoon - Item 33a - Discussion of responses received for Town Manager Search Request For Proposal (formerly item #29)

It was Board consensus to not hire a Town Manager search firm or utilize any of the proposals that were submitted for the Town Manager Request For Proposal.  

Mayor Cahoon -  No August 2009 mid-month Board meeting

Mayor Cahoon noted that there would not be an August 2009 mid-month Board meeting.

CLOSED SESSION

MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to adjourn which passed unanimously.  The time was 5:05 p.m.







_______________________________







Carolyn F. Morris, Town Clerk

Approved:

___________________________

Mayor:


___________________________




M. Renée Cahoon
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		Current year levy:		Valuation		Rate		Amount of Levy

		Tax Levy, Town-wide		3,028,162,799		.1475/$100		4,466,544

		Penalties						1,304

								4,467,848		4,467,848

		Discoveries		52,920,678				78,038

		Abatements:		(1,386,827)				(1,771)

		Penalties:						20		76,287

		Adjusted Valuation/Levy at 6/30/09		3,079,696,650				4,544,135		4,544,135

		Uncollected taxes at 6/30/09

		Real Property								12,186.18

		Personal Property								1,152.17

		Penalties								53.48

		DMV								2,746.06

		Total Uncollected								16,137.89

		Total Collected at 6/30/09								4,527,997.67

		Collection rate at 6/30/09								99.64%
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		Tax
Year		Real
Property		Personal
Property		DMV		Penalties		Total @ 
6/30/09		Total @
6/30/08		Change

		2008		12186.18		1152.17		2746.06		53.48		16,137.89		0		16137.89

		2007		283.86		287.12		1,191.67		8.60		1,771.25		1,590.46		180.79

		2006		29.51		107.91		816.12		10.57		964.11		1,347.48		-383.37

		2005		40.54		188.89		1,649.97		0.85		1,880.25		1,983.47		-103.22

		2004		274.16		135.87		2,286.20		9.06		2,705.29		2,836.70		-131.41

		2003		287.64		211.49		2,221.84		6.96		2,727.93		2,850.28		-122.35

		2002		240.03		-0.18		1,512.80		-0.37		1,752.28		1,559.12		193.16

		2001		227.33		45.81		1,492.55		4.59		1,770.28		1,897.81		-127.53

		2000		230.91		183.58		1,213.28		15.88		1,643.65		1,856.78		-213.13

		1999		237.35		367.37		2,196.46		21.48		2,822.66		2,658.31		164.35

		1998										0.00		1,203.02		-1,203.02

		Total		14,037.51		2,680.03		17,326.95		131.10		34,175.59		19,783.43		14,392.16






